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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ WORK SESSION &

REGULAR MEETING

Monday, October 1, 2012, 5:00pm - Work Session; 7:00pm - Regular Meeting
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building
Columbus, NC
MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Gasperson, Vice-Chair McDermott, Commissioner Owens, Commissioner Pack and Commissioner Walker.  Also in attendance were County Manager Whitson, County Attorney Egan, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.
1. Call to Order of the Draft Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) Work Session – Chair Gasperson called the work session to order, and asked his fellow Commissioners to make a very serious attempt to find common ground on the draft UDO.  Planner Cathy Ruth and County Attorney Egan participated in the work session.  Mr. Egan confirmed that words, phrases, sections, and articles of the draft UDO can be removed without necessitating another public hearing; substantive changes added to the draft UDO, however, would require another public hearing be held in order to enact the ordinance.
Chair Gasperson recommended that Article 24 - Steep Slopes be removed from the draft UDO.  Commissioners Owens, Commissioner Pack, and Vice-Chair McDermott agreed that Article 24 should be removed.  Vice-Chair McDermott asked that her following comments be transcribed verbatim.    

“It is overkill to apply the steep slopes ordinance to all parts of Polk County.  That has been my position from the get-go.  I argued and voted against it at the last UDO Committee meeting – that’s “against it” – when the concept of applying the steep slopes ordinance to the entire county was rammed through the UDO Committee, at the very first meeting at which it was presented.  It was rammed through the UDO Committee without even allowing the members of the Committee to see a written form of the proposal, and certainly without even allowing people to see the wording of it.  And that’s one of the problems that’s come up in this.  But, let me make it real clear that I don’t think the steep slopes ordinance should be applied to the entire county.  I don’t think it’s necessary.  I think it’s overkill. 

“At that meeting a request was made to prepare and bring a written proposal to the next UDO meeting, so that the wording actual could be reviewed, but that was refused by the majority of the UDO Committee.  The results of that action have been disastrous, causing people to call for the defeat of the entire UDO, the culmination of the work of more than 100 good, decent Polk County citizens over a 10 year period.  It needed to be looked at much more closely, given that it took a portion of Mountain & Ridgeline Protection Ordinance (MRPO) but expanded it to cover the entire county.

“I agree with Commissioner Pack, for instance, that the section of Article 24 requiring fire retardant materials on all houses on a slope of 25% or more is overkill.  That was originally part of the MRPO and, in that respect, was limited to the very mountainous and very heavily forested areas of Polk County.  There it made a lot of sense because it’s so much harder to fight fires under those conditions and it’s so much harder to stop them from spreading once they start.  And it puts our firefighters in actual danger for their lives if we don’t take steps to control that sort of thing in the very mountainous and heavily forested areas.  But that’s not needed on the plains of Green Creek, for example.

“All of these concerns can be addressed by leaving the MRPO in place, but I do think that should be a significantly amended version of the MRPO for the zoned areas of Polk County.  Because, keep in mind, in the unzoned areas of Polk County there are no limitations on land use types in those areas.  That’s only been the issue in the zoned areas of the county.  There is no land use in the unzoned areas of the county that can be done now that cannot be done if the UDO is put in place – none.  But, a good, well thought out amended version was prepared for the MRPO during the UDO process, and it expanded the uses that could be done in the MRPO area.  It also provided that if one successfully proposed a change to Highway Commercial, Neighborhood Commercial, Residential or Agricultural Residential, all of the uses in those areas – which is pretty much all the uses you can think of – could be done in those areas.  That was originally adopted but was, unfortunately, rejected at the last meeting in favor in putting the slopes on the whole county.

“I want you to know, because a lot of people have been complaining that it’s the outsiders who’ve been forcing these things on the natives on Polk County, that four of the seven people on the UDO Committee who voted in favor of putting the slopes throughout the whole county were Polk County natives.  A majority of the people who made that decision were Polk County natives.  And please remember once again, I voted against it.  The original proposal that I’ve described before could be considered, or another proposal could be made.  Another proposal could include more uses “as of right” and perhaps making some of the more problematic uses be “conditional uses”.  These suggestions deserve to be explored, and I believe they should be sent back to the Planning Board for thorough consideration before final action is taken on the UDO.  But I agree, Article 24 was a bad idea and remains a bad idea.”


Commissioner Walker agreed with removing Article 24 at this time with the proviso that, given all the hard work that went into it, the article and its place in the UDO be reserved for future use.  Vice-Chair McDermott said the MRPO needs to remain in effect in the meantime, until something else replaces Article 24.  Commissioner Pack asked if the MRPO would be rescinded at the same time Article 24 is removed, and Chair Gasperson said Article 1.9 – Effective Date, defines which regulations are superseded, repealed and replaced upon adoption of the UDO, and the MRPO is included in that list.  Board consensus was reached on the removal Article 24, however, Vice-Chair McDermott said if the MRPO does not stay in effect, the mountains of Polk County will be entirely without any protection whatsoever, which is not what the people of Polk County wanted according to the Visioning Committee and the 20/20 Vision Plan.  Vice-Chair McDermott said if this Board rescinds the MRPO it will be a very sad day for Polk County.  
Chair Gasperson recommended the current Table of Uses remain in effect instead of the Table of Uses in the proposed UDO and discussion ensued.  Mr. Egan said that, according to case law, just because a use is not listed in the Table of Uses (is not permitted) does not mean it is prohibited.  Commissioners Owens and Pack both expressed their opinions that that the Table of Uses, as well as the UDO, does not need to be more restrictive than past regulations.  Vice-Chair McDermott stated that the Table of Uses only applies to zoned areas of the county, not unzoned, which means there is nothing in place to protect the unzoned areas from a use such as an Adult Entertainment business.  Commissioner Walker said the UDO Committee went over and above, and a lot of give and take was required in crafting the document.  Commissioner Walker said she does not want to undo all their hard work, and urged that any and all items removed from the UDO be retained/reserved for further consideration in the future.

It was the consensus of the Board that the current Table of Uses remain in place, with the addition of “Adult Entertainment”, “Internet Café”, “(Solar) Energy Generating Facilities, Major/Minor”, and “Salvage Yard” (conditional use).
Discussion continued, and the Board reached consensus on the following recommendations (unless otherwise noted):

CHAPTER 1. GENERAL
Article 1.
Legal Provisions – No change. 

Article 2.8
Clear-Cutting – County Attorney Egan to clarify language. 

Article 3. 
Nonconforming Situations – No change.

CHAPTER 2. ADMINISTRATION

Article 4.
Administrative/Legislative Authority – No change.
Article 5. 
Legislative/Quasi-Judicial Procedures – No change.
CHAPTER 3. SUBDIVISION REGULATIONS

Article 6. Subdivision Regulations – No change.
CHAPTER 4. ZONING ORDINANCE

Article 7. 
General Zoning Regulations – No change.
Article 8. 
Zoning Districts – Change Table of Uses to reflect Zoning Ordinance and add in “Adult Entertainment”, “Internet Café”, “(Solar) Energy Generating Facilities, Major/Minor”, and “Salvage Yard” (conditional use).
 Article 9. 
Supplemental Regulations – Change back to old supplemental regulations that correspond with current Table of Uses.
Article 10. 
Development Review Process – Attorney will review.  Wait and study further.
Article 11. 
Building Design Guidelines – Wait and study further. 

Article 12. 
Off-Street Parking and Off-Street Loading Requirements – No change.
Article 13.
Outdoor Lighting – Wait and study further.
Article 14. 
Landscaping, Buffering, and Screening – Wait and study further. 

CHAPTER 5. PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

Article 15. 
Traffic Impact Analysis – No change.

Article 16. 
Sign Regulations – No change.

Article 17. 
Sexually Oriented Business Ordinance – Change name back to Adult Entertainment.

Article 18. 
Manufactured Home/Manufactured Home Park Ordinance – No change.

Article 19. 
Salvage Yard Ordinance – No change.

Article 20. 
Telecommunication Facilities Ordinance – Tower Ordinance should reflect current Table of Uses.  Remove the word “height” in 20.6.2; remove conditional use from 20.10.
Article 21. 
Energy Generating Facilities, Major – Add recommendations from Planning Board.
CHAPTER 6. ENVIRONMENTAL REGULATIONS

Article 22. 
Environmental Impact Statement – No change.
Article 23.
Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance – No change.
Article 24. 
Steep Slope Ordinance – Remove, reserve for future.
Article 25. 
Protected Mountain Ridge Overlay Zone – Remove, reserve for future.
Article 26. 
Land Preservation Overlay District – Set aside for future use (McDermott reserved judgment). 

Article 27. 
Watershed Ordinance – No change.
Mr. Egan expressed concern regarding setting Article 10 aside because a functional ordinance needs to have a process whereby applications are reviewed.  

2. Commissioner Comments – Commissioner Pack asked that Ms. Ruth be prepared to explain the entire process a manufacturing business would have to go through under the proposed UDO in order to begin operating in Polk County.  Vice-Chair McDermott said she has spoken to some members of the ETDC who believe adopting the UDO will help bring businesses to Polk County and be good for economic development.  Commissioner Walker said so many people have worked so hard on the UDO and she would like to move forward on it.  Chair Gasperson said the Board has made significant headway on the UDO and found much common ground.  Vice-Chair McDermott said the Board needs to see the recommended changes in writing in order to review them.
It was the consensus of the Board to schedule another UDO work session on November 19, 2012, at 3:00pm in the R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building.  
3. Motion to Adjourn – Commissioner Pack moved to adjourn the work session, seconded by Vice-Chair McDermott and the motion carried unanimously.
4. Call to Order of the Regular Board of Commissioners’ Meeting – Chair Gasperson called the meeting to order.
5. Invocation – Commissioner Owens gave the invocation.
6. Pledge of Allegiance – Vice-Chair McDermott led the pledge.
7. Approval of Minutes – Commissioner Walker moved to approve the September 10, 2012, public hearing and regular meeting minutes, and the September 17, 2012, public hearing minutes, and the September 24, 2012, DOT public hearing minutes, seconded by Vice-Chair McDermott and the motion carried unanimously.   
8. Approval of Agenda – Commissioner Owens moved to add Agenda Item 8a. - Mountainside & Ridgeline Protection Ordinance (MRPO) to be sent back to the Planning Board for consideration of rescinding the ordinance.  Citing Rule #1 of the Commissioners’ Agenda Items Procedure adopted on 2/20/11, Vice-Chair McDermott and Commissioner Walker questioned the appropriateness of adding this agenda item, as it is not an emergency or time sensitive.  County Manager Whitson added Agenda Item 18a. – NC Governor’s Highway Safety Program Resolution.  Commissioner Owens moved to include the addition of Agenda Item 18a in his motion, seconded by Commissioner Pack.  Vice-Chair McDermott expressed concern that neither the public nor the media has been notified of the MRPO recommendation, and said that it is a flagrant violation of the Commissioners' Agenda Items Procedure, unanimously adopted by our Board, to amend the agenda to include sending the MRPO back to the Planning Board to consider rescission.  Commissioner Pack said the MRPO is not up for a vote to rescind tonight, but only to send it back to the Planning Board, and there will be plenty of time for public input after that time.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried 3-2 (McDermott and Walker opposed).
8a.Mountainside & Ridgeline Protection Ordinance (MRPO) – Commissioner Owens moved that the MRPO be returned to the Planning Board for consideration of rescinding the ordinance, seconded by Commissioner Pack.  Vice-Chair McDermott said that by this motion a huge number Polk County citizens have been denied a say.  Vice-Chair McDermott said the MRPO was adopted in 2009 unanimously, both by the BOC and the Planning Board, and to take this kind of action without any notice to the public is an affront to our Constitution, and to everything that is right in this country.  Commissioner Walker expressed her disappointment in the motion.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried 3-2 (McDermott and Walker opposed).

9. House of Flags/President Eisenhower Administration Flag Display Resolution – Commissioner Pack asked that this item be placed on the agenda.  Robert Williamson of the House of Flags was present to discuss the historic display.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the resolution, seconded by Vice-Chair McDermott and the motion carried unanimously. 
10. Saluda School Recognized as a 2012 National Blue Ribbon School – The Board congratulated Saluda School on this outstanding achievement.  
11. Polk County High School Graduation Rate Honored – The Board congratulated Polk County High School on receiving this honor for the fourth year in a row. 
12. August Refund Request – Melissa Bowlin, Tax Administrator, presented the request.  Commissioner Walker moved to approve the April refund request, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
13. NCDOT Fiscal Year 2013 Secondary Road Improvement Program – A public hearing was held on September 24, 2012, to discuss the Secondary Road Improvement Program with the NC Department of Transportation.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the 2013 Secondary Road Improvement Program, seconded by Commissioner Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
14. Solid Waste Management Plan 2012-2022 Resolution – North Carolina requires each unit of local government to establish a Ten-Year Solid Waste Management Plan and update the plan every three years. This document is to be used as a planning tool to track the waste reduction, reuse, and recycling efforts throughout Polk County.  Paul Dow, Environmental Engineer with Altamont Environmental, Inc., was present to answer questions.  Commissioner Walker moved to approve the 2012-2022 Solid Waste Management Plan, seconded by Vice-Chair McDermott and the motion carried unanimously.   
15. Ordinance Concerning Energy Generating Facilities; Providing a Definition; Amending the Polk County Zoning Ordinance to Authorize Energy Generating Facilities in the Multiple Use (MU) and Industrial (I) Zoning Districts – Vice-Chair McDermott recommended the ordinance only apply to solar energy generating facilities.  Lionel Gilbert confirmed that Polk County does not have the consistent wind required for the production of wind energy.  Commissioner Walker moved to set the public hearing for an Ordinance Concerning (Solar) Energy Generating Facilities; Providing a Definition; Amending the Polk County Zoning Ordinance to Authorize Energy Generating Facilities in the Multiple Use (MU) and Industrial (I) Zoning Districts on October 15, 2012, @ 3:00pm in the R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building, Columbus, NC, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
16. Western Highlands 4th Quarter 2012 Fiscal Monitoring Report – County Manager Whitson presented the report, and expressed his concerns regarding Western Highlands’ financial condition. 
17. Budget Amendment – Commissioner Walker moved to approve BA#1, $34,275 (32,231 from Insurance Proceeds; 2,044 from Contingency) – To increase revenue and expense with the additional amount necessary coming from contingency to replace 911 Communications’ obsolete voter panel which was struck by lightning on June 22, 2012, seconded by Commissioner Owens and the motion carried unanimously.    
18. Manager’s Report – Polk County Transportation Authority & Non-Emergency Medicaid Transportation - The state is contemplating brokering this service, and Mr. Whitson spoke in opposition to this initiative.
19. Volunteer Boards for Vote – June Beddingfield was appointed to the Council on Aging by unanimous vote; Michael Karaman was appointed to the Economic & Tourism Development Commission by unanimous vote.  
20. Volunteer Boards for Review – Applications for the following boards were reviewed:  Juvenile Crime Prevention Council – 2 applications, 2 regular vacancies; Library Board of Trustees – 1 application, 1 regular vacancy; Nursing Home Community Advisory Committee – 1 application, 3 regular vacancies; Planning Board – 3 applications, 2 regular vacancies. 
21. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Rickie McFalls and Brad Foster spoke in opposition of the UDO.  Tim Helton offered recommendations on how to work through the UDO methodically.  Ms. Searcy asked for clarification regarding zoned areas in the county.  Mitch Stott, who was instrumental in developing Chocolate Drop Mountain, said the project failed because of NCDENR restrictions and ordinances, and encouraged the BOC not to adopt the UDO.
22. Commissioner Comments – The Commissioner thanked everyone for coming out.  Vice-Chair McDermott asked that her following statement be transcribed verbatim:

“When Mr. Foster came to our Board of Commissioners, we made great efforts to make changes in the county’s ordinances so that his family could provide his daughter with the mobile home they needed.  He asked our Board of Commissioners to help, and we listened to him, and we gave him the help he asked for.  We’ve done that on more than one occasion, most recently when Green River Adventures came to us and asked for help in a way to expand their business in Saluda.  They wanted to be able to do something that wasn’t then allowed in the MRPO, or in the other types of zoning in the county.  When Sara Bell called me I went up to visit her that very afternoon, and I came up with a plan to enable them to be able to expand their business.  And that plan was written into words, and it came before the Planning Board.  They voted on it and unanimously passed it.  Then the Commissioners voted on it and unanimously passed it.  We came to the rescue that time and it worked very well.  And we do listen to the people.  We do listen to them and we do respond.  
“Tonight, however, in voting to send the MRPO back to the Planning Board to consider rescinding it, no less, some of the members of this Board of Commissioners told the citizens of Polk County a clear message that if those citizens agree with those Commissioners, they will be given their full rights as citizens of Polk County, with notice of meetings, publication of the agenda, and the right to be heard before action is taken.  But tonight, citizens who might have a different point of view were totally left out.  They were denied their rights as citizens of Polk County.  That is wrong.”
23. Adjournment – Commissioner Walker moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
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